
SENATE BILL REPORT

SB 5411

AS REPORTED BY COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE & WATER RESOURCES,
MARCH 1, 1991

Brief Description: Making changes relating to flood damage.

SPONSORS:Senators Bailey, Anderson, Hansen, Barr, McMullen, Conner
and Skratek.

SENATE COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE & WATER RESOURCES

Majority Report: That Substitute Senate Bill No. 5411 be
substituted therefor, and the substitute bill do pass.

Signed by Senators Barr, Chairman; Anderson, Vice
Chairman; Bailey, Conner, Gaspard, Hansen, and Newhouse.

Staff: Steve Nelsen (786-7535)

Hearing Dates: February 7, 1991; March 1, 1991

BACKGROUND:

The protection of public health and safety is a fundamental
duty of government. The people of Washington that live near
rivers must take measures necessary to protect themselves from
the dangers associated with flooding. In recognition of this
need, the legislature has passed a number of laws authorizing
various flood protection activities. But, concern has been
raised that these protections are inadequate due in part to
the lack of a coordinated state flood control policy which
often makes it difficult to obtain the necessary permits. For
example, flood protection projects often require permits under
statutes which do not include flood control among their goals
or considerations.

Nineteen counties were declared federal disaster areas
following flooding in November which resulted in millions of
dollars in damages. Many counties, such as King, Pierce,
Thurston, Grays Harbor, and Lewis have been declared federal
disaster areas seven or eight times since 1978.

SUMMARY:

Recognition is provided for the need to take action to prevent
and minimize flood damages in advance of actual flooding. In
addition, there is recognition of the need for a coordinated
state policy regarding the prevention and minimization of
flood damage and the need for state agencies to cooperate with
the public in flood control measures.

The definition of flood damage provided in the Flood Plain
Management Act under which local governments adopt flood plain
hazard ordinances is amended. This definition is referenced
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in various other statutes to assist in coordinating state and
local flood policy.

SCENIC RIVERS ACT:

Explicit recognition is given of the need to give equal
consideration to the prevention and minimization of flood
damages in the scenic river policy and management guidelines.

The current composition of the committee which formulates
scenic river management policies includes seven
representatives from state agencies, two from local
government, and two from the general public. The committee is
expanded to include at least three additional persons who own
land next to a river prone to flood damage.

A deadline is established for amendments to the river
management plan which include policies to prevent and minimize
flood damage.

AQUATIC LANDS MANAGEMENT ACT:

The Department of Natural Resources management guidelines for
aquatic lands are amended to include an explicit policy
statement that the prevention and minimization of flood damage
is a public benefit which can be derived from activities
allowed on state owned aquatic beds.

SHORELINES MANAGEMENT ACT:

The policy section of the Shorelines Management Act regarding
the preservation of the shoreline in as natural a condition as
possible is amended to give equal consideration to the need to
prevent and minimize flood damage.

The requirement for a shoreline permit for the operation and
maintenance of dikes and other facilities constructed before
1975 is expanded to include facilities constructed after 1975.
The definition of "substantial development" is amended to
require inflationary adjustments.

A deadline is established by which the flood prevention and
minimization policies must be incorporated into the state
master program and local master shorelines program.

HYDRAULIC PROJECT APPROVAL ACT:

The Departments of Fisheries and Wildlife are required to give
equal consideration to the state policy of preventing and
minimizing flood damage when deliberating the approval of
permits.

A definition of "emergency" is provided.

The rules adopted pursuant to the Hydraulics Act regarding the
amount of vegetation allowable on dikes and levies are
required to conform to with federal requirements.
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The Hydraulics Act is amended so streambank stabilization
projects to protect all agricultural land, and any other land
(such as cities or private non-agricultural land) are treated
equally within the act.

The Hydraulic Appeals Board is amended to remove the director
of the department whose action is being appealed and add a
member of the county legislative authority from the area where
the project is sited.

FLOOD PLAIN MANAGEMENT ACT:

A section is added to the flood plain management act to allow
livestock flood sanctuary areas of a suitable size and
elevation to protect all the livestock on a farm. The
provisions must be within the minimum standards to maintain
coverage under the federal flood insurance program.

STATE PARTICIPATION IN FLOOD CONTROL MAINTENANCE:

The term "flood control maintenance" is changed to "flood
control protection." The use of the flood control assistance
account is allowed for improvement of existing facilities
rather than limiting the account to replacement of prior
facilities which may have been inadequate to begin with.

STATE ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY:

The prevention and minimization of flood damage is included
within "essential considerations of state policy" and a
deadline is set for approval of projects which are not a
"substantial development" due to their low cost within the
meaning of the Shorelines Management Act.

CONSTRUCTION AND MAINTENANCE OF HIGHWAYS:

The state is allowed to share in the costs of flood control
projects benefitting state highways whether or not the project
is on a state right of way.

PUBLIC LANDS ACT:

The flood protection benefits of gravel removal shall be
considered in determining royalties charged by the Department
of Natural Resources for that gravel.

COUNTY COMMISSIONERS:

County approval is required before any person or agency may
place wooded debris within a stream channel.

EFFECT OF PROPOSED SUBSTITUTE:

The existing statutes regarding the sale of valuable materials
from state-owned aquatic lands are amended to allow the
Department of Natural Resources to make these materials
available free of charge for public purposes. Sale of
valuable materials by sealed bid or public auction is allowed.
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The prevention of flood damages is removed from the management
guidelines of the Aquatic Lands Management Act.

The amendment to the State Environmental Policy Act is now a
separate section.

The Department of Ecology is given emergency powers to meet
their rulemaking deadline.

The Scenic Rivers Act is amended to provide that nothing in
the act shall prohibit the state, any state government agency,
or local government from carrying out its duty to protect the
public health and welfare by preventing or minimizing flood
damages. No permits sought pursuant to an act other than the
Scenic Rivers Act may be conditioned or denied in order to
effect the policies or goals of the Scenic Rivers Act.

An element is added to shorelines master programs under the
Shorelines Management Act to provide for consideration of the
statewide interest in preventing and minimizing flood damages.

The Department of Community Development is directed to form a
watercourse management task force. The task force is directed
to: work cooperatively with the Army Corps of Engineers and
the state Fisheries Department to reach a memorandum of
agreement regarding the amount of vegetation allowed on dikes;
review and modify the Washington Administrative Code rules
adopted to implement the permitting provisions of the
Hydraulics Act in order to prevent flood damages while
protecting fish life; establish a streamlined permit
processing procedure to assist in preventing flood damages;
develop an informational brochure to assist persons in the
permitting process; and, provide recommendations to the
Department of Ecology on flood protection guidelines for the
Shorelines Management Act.

The watercourse management task force shall consist of
representatives from the Department of Fisheries, the
Department of Wildlife, the Department of Ecology, the
Department of Natural Resources, and the Department of
Community Development, tribal governments, private persons
from land damaged by flooding, diking and drainage districts,
and a company with experience in removing materials from
watercourses.

Appropriation: none

Revenue: none

Fiscal Note: available

TESTIMONY FOR:

Coordination of state policy is needed with respect to permits
for flood prevention activities. Rivers are filling with silt
and this reduction in flow capacity increases the likelihood
and severity of flood damages. The permit process needs to be
simplified and streamlined to reduce delays and frustration in
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getting necessary permits. The Department of Transportation
should be allowed to cost-share in projects which protect
roads even if the project is not on a state right-of-way.
Flood control maintenance projects should be defined to
include improvements so that funds are not wasted replacing a
structure that was insufficient to begin with.

The current definition of "emergency" in the hydraulics WACs
is so narrow that emergency protections are ineffectual.
Equal consideration of flood protection is needed in the
hydraulics code because the sole consideration of protection
of fish life is too restrictive. The Hydraulics Appeal Board
should be amended to provide a level playing field. Conflict
between the Department of Fisheries and the U.S. Army Corps of
Engineers regarding the amount of vegetation allowed on dikes
is endangering federal funds to replace and maintain those
dikes.

TESTIMONY AGAINST:

The addition of flood control considerations to the hydraulics
code would make it more difficult to protect fish life.
Removing vegetation from dikes would destroy fish habitat.
The definition of "emergency" is too broad. The Hydraulics
Appeals Board should not be changed. Use of the term "equal
consideration" is confusing.

A comprehensive study of flood dynamics and the effect of
gravel removal from rivers is necessary. The symptoms of the
flood problem are addressed to a greater extent than the
causes of flooding.

TESTIFIED: Representative Peggy Johnson; Matt Lagerwey, City of
Everson; Doreen Mahoney, Skagit System Cooperative; Carson
Boysen, Northwest Indian Fisheries Commission; John Misich,
Western Washington Farm Crops; Bill Craven, Marshland Flo
(con); Roger Finley (pro); John Douglas, NW Rivers Council
(con); Earl Clymer, Mayor, City of Renton (pro); Ted W.
Anderson, Mid-Skagit Flood Advisory Committee (pro); Wes
Johnson, Skokomish Flood Control Advisory Committee (pro);
Cleve Pinnix, State Parks (con); Chris Drivdahl, Department of
Wildlife; Chris Cheney (pro); Judith Merchant, Department of
Fisheries (con); Darrell R. Harting, Snohomish County Property
Rights Alliance (pro); John Gintz, Snohomish County
Cattlemen’s Association (pro); Don Nelson, Skagit County Flood
Engineer (pro); Harry and Eunice Pounds (con); Wiard
Groeneveld (pro); Ruth Wylie, Skagit County Commissioner
(pro); Herb Waltner; J.H. Covey; Darrell O. Turner, Washington
State Farm Bureau (pro); Bob Hulbert, Dike District #8, Skagit
County (pro); Harold E. "Andy" Anderson, Dike and Drain
District No. 20 (pro); Rod Mack, Department of Ecology; Dave
Williams, Association of Washington Cities; Jeff Parsons,
National Audubon Society (con); Jim Youngsman, Washington
State Farm Bureau, Washington State Nurserymen’s Association
(pro)
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